401 Watermark 

401 North Atlantic Avenue

New Smyrna Beach, FL 32619

Minutes of Oct. 14, 2018 Annual Owners Meeting
Board members present: Bill Biedenbach (306), Ron Laramy (404), Jim Greene (303). Tom Wall (603) (proxy) (on phone)
Not present: Ed Trifone (205)
Others present (or by Proxy) 101, 102, 104, 105, 201, 202, 203, 301, 305, 401, 402, 405, 502, 503, 504, 506, 601, 602, 606
-Bill Biedenbach called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and was properly elected to preside.     -The secretary confirmed a quorum, 23 units represented by being present or by proxy.  
*Motion to approve unread minutes of last year's meeting made by Deb Malone seconded by Jim Greene.   Approved by voice vote.  

Reports
Treasurer's Report:    Jim Greene  

Financial report 2018 YTD: (see attachment “Watermark Projected Cash Flow thru September 2018”)
· Currently around $1456 over budget.
· Current projected year end cash balance is around $31000 which is about where we usually like to keep it.  

*Motion to carry over excess funds by Doug Howe, seconded.  Approved by voice vote unanimously
Proposed Budget for CY2019: (see attachment “2019 Proposed Budget”)
· Proposed budget for 2019 was provided and is pending approval by the board at its next meeting.

· CY2019 Budget (and monthly HOA fee) kept flat to CY2018
· Reserve discussion. (See attachment “Reserve Budget Worksheet”)
· The Watermark traditionally waives it, as we are permitted to do by statute in favor of a "pay as you go" approach to funding major repairs.
· If not waived the monthly HOA fee would be $953
*Motion (Moved by Bud, seconded) that we waive funding of a reserve.  Approved by voice vote unanimously
Rental Report:  Bill Dunn (for more details see Bill Dunn’s e-mail regarding the rate increases)
· 24 units now being rented for winter
· 18 units renting in the summer

· All Winter renters are returning

· 126 people on the winter wait list

· 450 weeks already booked for 2019

· Deposits on over 200 rentals with a total of $118,000 in deposit
· New website has produced the following traffic numbers

· Nearly 6000 visits
· 500 new users in the last 28 days
· Visitors came from Florida, New York, Georgia, Michigan and then Ontario, CA. 
· Winter occupancy 100%

· Summer 78%

· Off season 69%

· Rental owners agreed to a 5% across the board increase in all but off-season months.

· Off season increases were smaller if any increase at all

Bill and Sandy Dunn were re-elected to head the rental committee for the upcoming year

Manager’s Report:  Donna and Kirk Maupin
Bill Biedenbach personally thanked the managers for all of their work this year.  

· Walkways were cleaned in August before Labor Day
· Vandalism update
· Reminder that the managers deal with many issues with vandalism and fence jumpers including one instance where one of the kids who had jumped the fence had a knife.

· Also had the pool house egged.
· Question was asked about planting a barrier or having some sort of barbed wire to keep people out.

· Planting sand spurs was suggested

· The board continually evaluates options

· Question was asked about possible use of security cameras

· Ring type of system might be valid

· Even fake cameras can be a deterrent

· Board will continue to evaluate options

· Reminder to let renters (and owners) to not give out the pool gate codes.

· One tenant has offered to make new signs for the entrance and for the doors to each unit. 

· Just information that this tenant is a possible source

· Also suggested to have metal tags attached to unit keys 

· Pool drain area and the cut off to the pool house

· Currently have no way to shut water off to the pool house if we have a plumbing problem. 

· Also proposing moving the shower outside the fence and having drain go out towards beach area

· Board to discuss further and get a quote for the work

· Continue to have a regular rhythm of having the pool chairs and lounges re-strapped a few at a time

· $79 to re-strap each lounge chair and they also add rubber feet to the chairs to enhance longevity. 

· Have done 10 chairs so far this year and have approximately 10 more to go. 

· Also need to look at replacing a couple of the tables by the pool

· Re-sanding the pool pavers will be done again this fall to keep them clean
· We are discussing replacing the pool gate because it is in disrepair

· New gate will cost $1133 

· Board will discuss

· Question was asked about the cracked tiles around the pool (owner counted 15)
· Are these under warranty

· Kirk to check but we believe they are cracked as a result of normal settling.

· New skimmer pump put in at pool

· New garage doors are all installed, caulked etc. and look great

· We are seeing water penetration issues in two units on the North side of the building

· Just something to keep aware as repair bills will result

· Managers brought up that any renovation and/or improvements done to individual units need to have a permit from the city before work begins. 

· Only painting doesn’t need a permit

· Will send a link to the city requirements

· If you use the approved contractors that are in the Watermark recommendations you’re covered. 

· For rental units to meet the inspection criteria we needed to install GFI outlets in many units. 

· All kitchen and bathroom outlets now need to be GFI

· Also found some issues with other improper wiring which were fixed. 

· There are still a number of Sylvania main power boxes in units (also Federal Pacific)

· Many insurance companies won’t cover a unit with this type of box

· Suggest you all have electrician check them out if you aren’t sure.

· Palm trees were trimmed in August

· Palm trees, sea grapes and shrubbery and bushes are all on a twice a year trimming schedule

· Palm trees hadn’t been trimmed for seven years before new managers arrived. 

· Pool area beautification was brought up. 

· Cement table outside the gate needs painting

· Tami from #301 volunteered to paint it.

· West side of the pool house needed new landscaping

· Bill Dunn volunteered to take a look at it

· Kirk suggested that any action on this wait until we figure out the water cutoff issue which will most likely dig this area up temporarily
· Board will take recommendations from Bill Dunn and add them to our planning for expenses. 

State of the Watermark:  Bill Biedenbach
Old Business:   
· Building in decent shape
· Major construction and painting were five years ago and that was about the life expectancy before we’d have to look at further efforts.

· Water leaks in 601 and 606 have been rectified with the roof re-do

· Northwest corner of the building has been giving us trouble

· We have made some repairs to a couple of units on that side of the building.

· As repairs are made we are making sure we are using stainless steel fasteners but there are still plenty of steel or galvanized fasteners from original construction. 

· R & J will be coming to check the walls for any needs for repairs.

· Want to make sure everyone knows that there will be a major repair project / building painting coming within the next 1 – 2 years.  

· Spectrum update

· Everything is wired from main equipment room into a splitter in each unit

· Ten units are completely wired as of the date of this meeting

· Takes ¾ of a day to wire each unit

· Once everything is wired then all units will be switched on at the same time. 

· Walkway peeling and chipping

· We have had four contractors in to look at the issue but NONE of them have come back with any proposals.

· We are having others look for a contractor to do this repair work and if anyone knows of anyone who could do it, please contact Bill Biedenbach
· Wind screen replacement progress
· Kirk showed the attendees the prototype of the windscreen replacement that is being currently worked on. 

· Product has finished productions and is now slated to be powder coated.

· Will mount onto the existing fence in each fence post from the light post on the east side to the middle gate on the north side of the fence. 

· Solution will make it MUCH easier to install and take out the plexiglass panels

· Will be much easier to store the panels

· Plexi panels are much thicker than the old system.

· Older system was falling apart and has been disposed of

· Old system was going to need us to pay for a storage space and along with paying to have it installed and taken down and then with normal repairs we were looking at $1500 to $2000 a year in expenses. 
· As we were screwing into the sea wall every year with the old system this will eliminate that, and it was brought up that we should patch the existing holes in the seawall if possible. 

· As an aside it was brought up that if possible we should look at options to cushion the slamming gate when we decide what do to fix or replace it. 

· City Business license and inspection update

· For renting owners:  anyone who rents is now considered a business by the city and you will need to have a license and you will have to be inspected to meet the requirements set by the city. 

· Updated smoke detectors

· Updated wiring

· Updated fire extinguishers 

· Recommended that non-renting owners look into updating their units as well but not required. 
New Business:  Biedenbach 

· Insurance update

· When there is an insurable event anything damaged or lost in the “envelope of the building” is the responsibility of the HOA not the individual owner.

· Air conditioners on the roof are included in this. 

· Recommend that all owners check their insurance policy regarding your loss assessment coverage as the norm is $2000
· Introduction of Board members for 2018 - 2019
· There was no election because we only had five owners apply including one NEW member.  Welcome Deb Malone. 
· Board members are:
Bill Biedenbach, Jim Greene, Tom Wall, Ron Laramy, Deborah Malone
*Bill made a note asking everyone to become more involved and attend or call in to board meetings.  We appreciate additional input from our owners.  
Entryway and elevator beautification project proposal - Tania Torruella

· Tania followed up on her work to put a proposal together for improving the appearance of the Watermark entryway/portico/elevator area along with the Tennis Court area

· Tennis Court proposal


· Needs resurfacing, painting and a new net installed

· Would also be striped for pickleball

· Proposal currently cost is $4300

· With an awning it would run $5900

· Was brought up that the net needs immediate attention

· Elevator
· Most owners believe that our elevator needs refreshing

· Tania showed the proposed porcelain tile floor (blue lagoon) along with the updated Formica which would replace the existing walls. 

· Will have to work to make sure the flooring weight etc. works with the existing elevator system. 

· New brighter lighting would be included in this proposal. 

· Question was raised regarding incorporating a system to allow the use of moving pads for when people are moving furniture etc. 

· Would require whoever was delivering furniture etc. to know to go to the office to get the pads. 

· Existing walls actually don’t show any issues from damage, they are just dingy and dull.

· Proposal for the elevator updating cost is $5000

· Portico/entryway

· Currently has a pot with cigarette butts, a trash can, a beat-up bench and dark lighting. 

· Proposal includes fresh paint, attractive seating, new planter pots, new mailboxes, new maintenance room doors, 

· Discussion on where the bulletin board would reside and what to put at the end of the hallway. 

· Incorporating the same look and feel of things (if approved) into the pool area was suggested

· The planters etc. in the pool area need to be replaced. 

· Suggested a sign to request people return the moving carts be included.

· Painting would need to be coordinated with any re-painting of the building

· Proposed ballpark cost of this proposal is approximately $10,000
· Overall there was a strong sentiment among the owners in attendance that they liked the proposals shown. 

· Tennis court show of support was 12-3 positive

· Elevator beautification show of support was 15-0 positive

· Board will take all of this feedback and determine the next steps involved. 

Next year’s Owners meeting will be held Sunday, October 20th, 2019 with the owner’s reception the evening of Saturday, October 19th, 2019
Open discussion
· Suggestion made when talking about painting the building to change the blue accents to white to hide the staining that is showing up on the existing blue accent color.
· Note made by Bill that if we change the color then we need to have a 2/3 vote to approve the expenses because it is a change and not just normal maintenance. 
Adjournment   Motion to adjourn moved and seconded.  The meeting was adjourned at 12: 05 p.m.  
